 ASGLB Meeting
Date: 10.11.2022 | Time: 1.00pm-4.00pm | Location: Microsoft Teams
Chair:
Krish Kandiah

Attendees:
Lucy Peake – Kinship
Anita Hart – Representing the ARG 
Julie Selwyn – Expert Advisor 
John Simmonds – CoramBAAF
Justice Frances Judd – Judicial Observer
Cathy Ashley – Family Rights Group 
Alison Woodhead – Adoption UK 
Maxine Campbell – Representing the SGRG 
Maggie Jones – CVAA 
Sarah Johal – RAA 
Satwinder Sandhu – VAA
Nigel Minns – HCAN Rep
Tiegan Boyens – Adopted Person
Charlotte Kingston – Adopted Person 
Jeremy Gleaden – Ofsted
Sarah Wilson – Attending on behalf of Steve Crocker – ADCS President

Also Attending:
Teresa Rogers – RAA item 5
Elaine Dibben – item 5
Louise Smith – LGA 
Kevin Woods – Department for Education 
Natalia Nadolska – Department for Education 
Sarah Jennings – Department for Education 
Rob Shearer – Department for Education 
Daniel Foster – Department for Education
Cheryl Foster – Department for Education 

Secretariat:
Kevin Yong – Secretariat, Coram-i
Louise Jelks – Secretariat, Coram-i
Kelly Kaye – Secretariat, Coram-i
Xia Bury – Secretariat, Coram-i
Fern Whiting – Secretariat, Coram-i

Apologies:
Esther Kavanagh Dixon – ADCS 
Shelagh Mitchell – RAA Rep 
Emily Frith – AUK CEO 
Cllr Mark Sutton – LGA 
Steve Crocker – ADCS President
Alice Talbot – CVAA
Sophie Langdale – Department for Education 
Chris Walton – Department for Education 


1. Welcome and Housekeeping
· Krish Kandiah opened the meeting and welcomed attendees 
· [bookmark: _GoBack]Attendees are encouraged to use the chat function 
· Apologies noted for the meeting 

2. DfE Updates
· Kevin Woods provided the DfE update for the Board 
· Gillian Keegan – Secretary of State for Education
· Claire Coutinho – Minister for Children, Families and Wellbeing 
· Historical enquiry report
· Response hasn’t been sent back yet but it is hoped this will happen in the next few weeks - unconfirmed
· Harriet Harman has requested a meeting with Gillian Keegan on this 
· Adoption Support Agency Regulations – looking at reducing those who need to register with Ofsted when providing adoption support 
· Delayed due to new ministers
· Hoping to still publish this as part of the historical inquiry 
· Children and Families Act – transcript of the previous Minister’s appearance before the House of Lords PLS committee has been sent to the Board 
· More information has been requested by the committee on racial disparity
· Letter with the Minister now – to be sent to the board once released 
· Congratulations to Family Rights Group 
· Ministry of Justice have finally announced their legal aid changes for birth parents to oppose placement orders and adoption orders where they’ve been discussed outside care proceedings 
· Cumbria SCR around adopted child death
· National panel recommendation to amend regulations regarding health checks – DfE stull considering their response
· Thank you to John Simmonds and RAA Leaders for their discussions and thoughts on this issue 
· Adjournment debate to take place next Thursday (17th) on support for birth families during the adoption process 
· Minister Coutino will be responding on behalf of the government
· The annual Statistical First Release for looked after children and adoption numbers are to be published next Thursday (17th) 
· Congratulations and a big thank you to Cheryl Foster – this is Cheryl’s last meeting before she goes on maternity leave 
· Cheryl’s hard work is very much appreciated and the Board send their best wishes and congratulations. 


· Open for Discussion
· Appreciation for all those who helped campaign for the legal aid changes alongside Family Rights Group
· Campaigning continues for special guardians 
· Discussion on the portrayal of care experienced people in the media 

3. Data Report
· Louise Jelks presented the Data Report to the Board 
· Q4 2021/22 Data
· A decline in ADMs and POs, and an increase in ADM reversals 
· An increase in both the number of AOs and SGOs granted 
· A slight increase in the number of children waiting to be placed with a PO, but the number of children waiting 18+ months since grant of PO both decreased 
· A decline in the numbers of children matched and placed with an adoptive family 
· The numbers of adopter registrations, approvals and adopters not yet approved decreased 
· The number of approved adopters not yet matched continued to increase but will be impacted by the decline in registrations and approvals over the next year 
· This has resulted in sufficiency declined slightly, with the gap between the number of approved adopters waiting to be matched and children waiting with a PO to be matched decreasing 
· Q1 2022/23 Data – when compared to Q4 2021/22 figures 
· An increase in ADMs, PO, children matched and placed with an adoptive family
· An increase in AOs granted and a slight decrease in SGOs granted 
· An increase in children waiting with a PO, including waiting 18+ months since entering care and 18+ months since grant of PO – however the proportions waiting stayed the same 
· A decline in adopter activity, with the numbers of adopter registrations, approvals, adopters not yet approved and waiting all decreasing
· Lower proportions of adopters are being approved within 6 months of registration and matched within 3 months of registration
· The decline in adopter activity is impacting on sufficiency with the gap between families needed for children waiting starting to close 
· Open for Discussion
· The DfE stats on Children Looked After in England including adoption are due to be published next Thursday (17th November) 
· Need to determine what level of child and adopter activity is acceptable 
· Secretariat data team will be doing some explorative analysis looking at ADMs to make sure they are new children and not amended ADM dates in light of the Somerset Judgement, children with to be placed with a PO 18+ months since grant of PO to see if the decline is due to children being placed or change of plan – and children with an ADM reversals 
· Discussion around decisions made not to suggest adoption for children with siblings already in care 
· Discussion around the data available on reversals 
· Reversal figures change a lot each quarter – discussion over what can be uncovered about the causes 
· Question about the reliability of the data – what can be done as a Board based on the data we have?
· Targeted recruitment to find adopters for the children waiting may have led to a change in the number of new adopters 
· Discussion around tension between the LAs and the courts – this could have an impact of the overall numbers of permanence placements 
· Impact of the cost of living crisis – number of children entering care, staff workloads, cutting funding, staff morale and number of adopters coming forward 
· AUK is running a cost of living survey for prospective adopters and adopters – will close in 10 days and the results are to be shared with the Board 
· Discussion around how the cost of living crisis is impacting kinship carers
· 1/3 of kinship carers are now concerned they may not be able to continue to care for their children 
· Cuts to allowances and any increases to support have not been in line with the cost of living 
· Families are being broken up as some kinship carers are unable to take on additional children
· Many kinship carers feel unable to ask for help for fear of having their children removed 
· Mood change around support for kinship carers – politicians and decision makers seem more open and understanding of the position the current system and economic situation puts carers in

4. RAA Feedback
· Sarah Johal provided the RAA Feedback to the Board 
· Over the last six to nine months we’ve been doing a lot of work  around gaining insights, information and views from people who are impacted by the services – adopted people, adoptive parents and birth parents 
· Surveys conducted – some during National Adoption Week 
· In the process of gathering all information from the PAC-UK consultation – a new staff member has been appointed to help with this 
· Hoping to link in with AUK’s work around the offer for adopted young people 
·  Some changes to the national team with additional staff starting
· In the process of reviewing and reflecting on the different programs of work 
· Recruitment work 
· Focusing on adopter preparation and the assessment process
· Looking at developing some standards, working with VAAs and RAAs 
· Work conducted with adoption panels
· Cultural humility training is now being offered to all the adoption panels but take up is patchy – looking at the barriers
· Looking at getting a wider range of adoption panel members into panel – particularly from black and minority ethnic groups
· 26 new panel members appointed across the country in different panel arrangements 
· National Recruitment Steering Group are meeting next week to review and evaluate the National Adoption Week work 
· Starting to think about targeted work for next year around recruitment
· Work around the child’s journey
· Looking at some of the pan-regional funds – allocated more funding to each of the different pan regions who have bid
· Interesting projects around recruitment and matching for children with complex health and additional needs – focusing on agreeing adoption support packages up front 
· Biggest challenge is the interface between the RAAs and the LA 
· Looking at having further discussions with ADCS around how we can work more collaboratively 
· Trying to influence practice around care planning 
· Early permanence 
· Overview of how funding is being used in areas around the country 
· Matching groups
· Some projects that are looking around very specific bespoke family finding for children – looking at packages of support for families as children are placed for adoption 
· Activity Days
· Due to the success of the activity days we have asked Coram to undertake a lot of activity days across the country 
· Successful practice event held – around 150 staff in attendance
· Looking at different areas of good practice models to share 
· Discussions held with ADCS as we are looking at developing a data set 
· Appetite from RAAs to collect the data but it might need a phased approach 
· May need changes to electronic social care records to allow the data to be collected 
· Support for adopted adults – particularly with regards to access to records, intermediary services and issues to do with the post commencement regulations 
· Bringing together expertise around this issue 
· Looking at developing a working group to work on this issue 
· Dead or Alive service has stopped just before the pandemic 
· Open for Discussion 
· Discussion around the difficulties on access to records and the importance of having access to records for adopted people 

Comfort Break

5. Top 100 Child and Adopter Deep Dive
· Teresa Rodgers, Elaine Dibben and Louise Jelks presented to the Board on the Top 100 Child and Adopter Deep Dive
· Overview of the work 
· Research commissioned by the National Adoption Leaders group 
· Deep Dive to look at the top 100 children/young people waiting for the longest for adoption and the top 100 adopters waiting the longest to adopt as of 30/09/21
· Deep dive rather than research 
· 26 Regional Adoption Agencies had children who featured in the top 100 children 
· Eighty-six percent of the children had one or more harder to place characteristic
· Summary of what the interview showed and a comparison with the latest dataset 
· Concern that the number of children waiting with family finding from the interviews is lower than our data shows – how do we address those differences? 
· The interviews showed a third of adopters were still actively family finding and a third of them were linked, matched, placed or on hold 
· Our data showed that half the adopters were still waiting 
· Main findings 
· Data inaccuracies 
· Recommendations – see slides for more details 
· Single Adopters – making placements routinely with single adopters 
· Same sex couples – no evidence to suggest that gender, sexuality or identity had impacted negatively on matching 
· Risk averse – high number of adopters still actively seeking a placement despite restrictive matching criteria
· Families from specific ethnic or religious backgrounds need to be seen as a national resource
· Agencies were being very proactive 
· Impact on families of matches that don’t proceed
· Recommendation for agencies to limit number of adopters visited 
· Negative assumptions were made about families who had been waiting 
· Approaches to family finding and blockages to placement 
· Recruitment/support planning 
· Updating of Child Permanence reports
· Changes of worker
· Sibling assessments 
· Changes of plan to permanence with current carers 
· Support to foster carers while children are waiting
· Case example of a child with a change of plan 
· Summary 
· Evidence of exceptionally good practice 
· Significant and ongoing challenge identified in relation to keeping data current, despite regular submission 
· Significant mismatch between those adopters waiting, who were risk averse with limited matching criteria and the very complex needs of the children in this group
· Some children had been successfully matched and the challenge for the sector is how to reach a group of prospective adopters with different skills and motivation
· Open for Discussion
· Helpful reports – useful to help identify the blockages in the current processes 
· Comment around defining a complex characteristic – society still has some stereotypes around neurodiversity and a lack of understanding around trauma and attachment 
· Discussion around waiting times – is this a positive or a negative? We want children to find families quickly but care needs to be taken to find the best match 
· Increase in the number of adopters coming through for the harder to place characteristics  

6. Task Group Feedback
· Lucy Peake – Special Guardians Task Group
· Financial Allowances Report is out 
· Adoption Support Fund Work 
· Positive meetings with DfE colleagues discussing ways of increasing SG uptake in the fund 
· Developing workshop proposals for LAs and RAAs to equip practitioners with more knowledge about what is available and how to make applications 
· Drafted an information leaflet aimed at SGs which will be reviewed by the SGRG 
· Working on including Special Guardians in research 
· Using some funding from the ASGLB and some from Lancaster University – to conduct a Literature Review 
· Will conduct focus groups with SGs to see how they might like to be involved 
· Hoping to co-produce some research tools and resources to share with the sector 
· Alison Woodhead – Support Task Group
· The task group is conscious not to duplicate the work that is happening in the RAA leaders group support subgroup 
· Agreed across the two groups that this group will focus on support planning and education support 
· Contact maintained between the groups to avoid overlap 
· Support Planning work
· Initial research has been circulated – revealed inconsistency in the support offered between areas 
· Next steps are to dig into the areas of concern highlighted by the initial research 
· Will put together a proposal for further research in this area 
· Will hold a best practice event around support planning 
· Education Support 
· Start of discussions around education support – will look into:
· Mapping best practice 
· Producing a guide for parents in navigating school support
· Trying to find funding for a resource hub for teachers and educators who are responsible for looked after children 
· Sarah Johal – Maintaining Significant Relationships in Adoption
· Discussion held around the Lifelong Links research and the evaluation of that for children who have been in care 
· Looking into how this can be adapted for children who have been adopted 
· Discussion around the Theory of Change with Beth Neil 
· Will be hearing from an RAA about their work on cultural change 
· Discussion held around the delivery system 
· The task group will be working on developing a clear action plan moving forwards 
· Krish Kandiah – Racial Disparity Task Group
· Racial Disparity Report has been signed off 
· The group has been looking at three main areas 
· Recruiting more black adopters 
· Rebuilding trust 
· Resourcing interracial adoption 
· Discussed using the term interracial adoption over transracial adoption 
· Considering messaging and a press release for the RD report 
· The group is looking at expanding to include Racial Disparity in Special Guardianship 
· Discussion around the therapeutic needs of Black people adopted into White families – identity 

7. AOB
· Discussion around a conversation witnessed in Adoption Facebook groups
· Adoptive parents telling new adopters that they can change the child’s name once the order has gone through – essentially they can ‘get away’ with drastic changes even if they were advised this would not be in the best interest of the child 
· The child’s identity needs to be nurtured and protected and it is important to help adopters understand the need for this 
· Comment about identity for Special Guardianship children – losing connection with a part of their family and history 
· The Board expressed their congratulations and thanks to Xia as she leaves to go on her maternity leave. 
· Thankyous to the Coram-i team and all Board members for their time and hard work



Action Points 

	Section
	Action
	Responsible

	      2
	Letter in response to the House of Lords PLS committee’s request for more information on racial disparity to be sent to the Board when released
	Kevin Woods

	3
	Alison Woodhead to share the cost of living survey responses with the board 
	Alison Woodhead

	4
	Sarah Johal to send the evaluation report from the National Recruitment Steering Group on National Adoption week to the board
	Sarah Johal
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